GAHPERD Executive Board Meeting

December10, 2016
Russell Hall
McEachern High School
Powder Springs, Georgia
Present:

Emily Adams



Jason Hallman


Kaci Roberts
Christy Crowley



Cate Hernandez


Sonya Sanderson               

Brian Devore



Carson Hollingsworth

Kim Thompson


Cassie Ferrell



Jeff Johnson 


Diana Tuten


Tommy Gibbs



Ann Klinkenborg

Amy Young





Kandice Porter


*Charity Bryan (guest speaker)

Absent: 
Mark Anderson



Rebecca Collins 


Babs Greene


Bridgette Stewart   
President Devore called the meeting to order at 9:12 a.m. He shared his rationale for having today’s meeting. He said, “I like working meetings! I like to get through things without delay and move along quickly.” Not having a post-convention board meeting has been the norm for the past couple of years. We were not accomplishing anything during those meetings because everyone was so tired and ready to return home. 

 Parliamentarian, Jeff Johnson confirmed that a quorum was present.  President Devore shared the reasons that Past President Stewart was not present (UWG graduation/the first graduates of her new program). President-Elect, Babs Greene was in an automobile accident on the evening of December 9th. She is currently at the hospital being checked out. Vice-President, Elect, Rebecca Collins has a stomach virus. Christy Crowley and Emily Adams are on their way to the meeting. He also shared that the current vacancies on the board will be appointed and hopefully approved later on in today’s meeting. Today will be a full day and will hopefully end by 4:00 p.m.

The minutes from the September 10, 2016 Executive Board Meeting were sent electronically to the board for review prior to today’s meeting.  A Gibbs-Sanderson motion to approve the minutes of the September 10, 2016 meeting, PASSED.
Executive Director, Kim Thompson reviewed the 2016 convention budget with the board. She pointed out the revenue from this year’s budget was under the amount of funds expected to be received at the convention.  Attendance was extremely low in Savannah. Of those in attendance, the number of people in the actual sessions was low, too, probably due to the beautiful sunny weather outside. President Devore added that he felt that our communication was extremely good with our teachers in the state. We were very active on all social media formats and our websites. Multiple mass emails were sent. Tommy Gibbs commented that we aren’t reaching everyone because people don’t read their emails. President Devore replied that the “open rate” on emails is 20-30% industry-wide. We are meeting that percentage. In addition, the emails should be arriving personally addressed and not appear to be mass emails. General Vice-President, Sonya Sanderson asked, “Should we not use our RESA’s more? We had great success with the Southeast District Workshop last year.” President Devore asked if she would be willing to check on the possibility of using this method statewide. She will report back to the board at our next online call. 
President Devore and Executive Director Thompson continued the conversation about the convention venue and the related costs. This year was our first attempt at not hosting the convention at a hotel. We completely removed the hotel attrition cost (having to fill a contracted number of hotel rooms by our attendees AND removing the contractual obligation to spend thousands of dollars for catering) in exchange for “free” meeting spaces. President Devore added that we need multiple big rooms with high ceilings. We also need to be cognizant of the needs of our exhibitors. Several of ours were unhappy this year due to location and lighting. Our attendees were spread out, too! Athens will be a similar situation with an open area for exhibitors and a walk (although it is shorter) to the lecture rooms.

Sonya Sanderson asked about considering Macon as a convention site. Tommy Gibbs added that presenters would not come there. They need something else to draw them to the convention. Member-at-Large, Cate Hernandez commented that she felt the city of Athens would be a “draw” for our members. Kaci Roberts asked about using the same location for the convention that we use for Share the Wealth. Member-at-Large, Diana Tuten said that she felt attendance was suffering because schools are not paying for their teachers to attend. Vice-President, Elect, Kandice Porter asked about the Sunday, Monday, Tuesday format. Executive Director Thompson replied that all of the other states across the nation say that the Sunday through Tuesday format is working great for them. It has been discussed at the executive director’s meetings. President Devore asked the board to consider the number of days that we are currently using for the convention and also keep a close eye on the funds made available for ESSA in Georgia. Thompson reported that the absence of any required professional learning units could be affecting our attendance as well. Tommy Gibbs said that he felt like those who said costs prevented them from attending were just making excuses. He added, “why not try to tie in convention travel costs as a reward for hosting Jump Rope for Heart events?” He suggested,” maybe having US Games give money to the state instead of offering the vouchers for free equipment.” Vice President of Dance, Kaci Roberts added that she felt that we really should have a lunch break at the convention or longer breaks between the late morning sessions. Member-at-Large, Ann Klinkenborg asked, “has it ever been a consideration to not have a fall convention? Could the district workshops not suffice? We could perhaps raise attendance through the district workshops.” The board felt that there were too many choices  for our attendees and not enough time to do everything. Trying to compete with fall football in Georgia is tough. President Devore confirmed that it is in our bylaws that we must have a fall convention. The success of the district workshops comes down to the dedication of the members-at-large. In 2015, we had over 100 attendees at the Western District Workshop held at the University of West Georgia. In 2016, there were 78 people at the Southeast District Workshop held at Valdosta State University. Ann Klinkenborg asked, “Do the district workshops take away from the attendance at the state convention?” President Devore replied, “No, not really. The Valdosta Workshop drew largely from Lowndes County and Cate’s workshop on January 4th will mostly pull from the Forsyth County area. 
President Devore asked the board to consider the possibility of GAHPERD using an app for our convention program in 2017. We could continue to offer a printed program but it would be very abbreviated (a fold over/ “at-a-glance” stuffer for their convention bag). The cost would be approximately $500 rather than the $2000 plus that we have been spending on our expanded printed programs. We can still have the full session descriptions offered online at gahperd.org. that our attendees are accustomed to receiving.
President Devore concluded the discussion on the 2016 convention and transitioned into the Leadership Development segment of the day. He introduced SHAPE Southern District President, Charity Bryan. She spoke to the board about becoming better leaders, referencing “The Radical Leap” by Steve Farber. The board took a self-assessment and Charity went through the evaluation results with the group. She noted that Love, Energy, Audacity and Proof were represented by the L.E.A.P acronym. The board was versed on each of these and challenged to work to become better leaders.

The group dismissed for a “working lunch” with each of the divisions. They were challenged by President Devore to develop their goals for the coming year. Following the break the board meeting resumed.
Executive Director Thompson presented the membership report. We currently have 614 members. Our liability insurance costs will run approximately $3600/year (at $6 per member). She pointed out that student memberships (at $8 each) are being covered, as well.  Thompson also presented the idea of hosting a Student Leadership Retreat in the summer months to attempt to develop some ownership and responsibility among our students to GAHPERD. First and second year professionals could also take part in the event. The goal would be for the program to be student-driven. We need to develop leadership among our future professionals. We are losing them as they graduate and enter the working world. 

Kim also discussed the dates and locations for the 2017 and 2018 Conventions to be held in Athens. Both will take place at the Classic Center. The 2017 Convention will be held October 8-10th. The 2018 Convention will be held October 14-16th. Both of these dates are following the Sunday through Tuesday format used in previous years. There were no additions to the report of the Executive Director or the Financial Reports. 

President Devore continued the meeting by requesting any highlights or additions to board reports. 
President Devore reported that Dr. JoAnne Nausler-Owens will be returning to Georgia in 2018. He is still working on the speaker for 2017 but hopes to make the selection very soon. His theme for the coming year is “Find Your Greatness.” He added that he needs everyone to put GAHPERD on the top of their to-do-list! His hope is that we stay “locked in” together, sharing our progress and our difficulties experienced as we work for the profession. He asked that we keep in touch throughout the coming year. Conference calls will occur between board meetings. These will be either by phone or web. It was decided by the board that 4 p.m. would be the optimum time for these conference calls to occur. Brian had hoped that Georgia Dept. of Education Program Specialist, Therese McGuire would be able to attend the meeting today to update the board on ESSA. He said that in speaking with her, he learned that there have been no updates. They are working in committees right now. Therese will set up a conference call with the Executive Committee after next Friday’s meeting (on the whole child). Brian will set up this call with Therese. Georgia is supposed to release its plan in January and submit a full plan by March. President Devore asked for all 2017 goals to be turned in to him prior to departing today. 

President Devore also gave a brief summary on the upcoming 2017 Speak Out Day:

April 25-26, 2017 (Tuesday and Wednesday) are the dates for Speak Out Day in Washington, D.C. The program is 8-9 years old. Attendees are asked to advocate for physical education. SHAPE brings folks in from across the U.S. On the evening of April 25th, a meeting will be held in a hotel ballroom for all attendees. Carlye Wright and her assistants have set up all of the meetings on Capitol Hill. The agenda is set. It is all extremely organized. Sometimes you get to meet with the congressmen or senators but many times you meet with representatives from their office. Even so, it is still a very valuable experience. Dinner is usually on your own. The following morning you meet with your group and load (you and your luggage) on a bus. The meetings last from 9:00 a.m. until around 3:00 p.m. There are usually 5-6 people in the Georgia group. Lunch is held in the middle of the day and usually honors someone who has been instrumental in  helping our profession in some way. Attendees can stay an extra night if so desired. ESSA evolved from Speak Out Day. ESEA/NCLB were replaced by ESSA where physical education is listed as a core subject. Our groups rehearse. We assign roles for each member. One person may do the introductions, another may talk about why we are here, etc. You do not have to go in and speak alone or be nervous about doing everything on your own. For the past 2-3 years GAHPERD has funded/supplemented the SHAPE scholarships with $350 for each person who attends. Those hoping to represent GAHPERD must also apply for the SHAPE scholarship ($500). Flights into Reagan National Airport usually run $300-$400; hotels are around $150/night; plus the cost of the shuttle from the airport and your meals.
General Vice President, Sonya Sanderson announced that the Southeast District Workshop will be held at Valdosta State University on May 2, 2017. Please help to notify all teachers, not just the ones who work in the vicinity.

Amy Young added to her board report by saying that the Southwest District Workshop could possibly be scheduled in March, 2017. The date will be announced as soon as it is confirmed. 

Emily Adams reported on the difficulty that she has experienced in trying to get the dollar amount raised by Jump and Hoops in Georgia. Executive Director Thompson added that she has been unsuccessful in her attempts, as well.

No other additions were reported.

Executive Director Thompson informed the board that it is time for the evaluation of our publications editor, Brent Heidorn. President Devore is also asking that the duty of preparing the Convention Program be added to the list of responsibilities of the Publications editor. The board approved the reassignment of the program production to the publications chair (previously, it was the responsibility of the president-elect). Past President Stewart will be creating the evaluation instrument in the coming days and will notify the board when it is ready to be completed by each board member.

New Business

A Porter-Young motion moved that Mark Anderson be named the metro member-at-large to fill the current vacancy. Parliamentarian Jeff Johnson called for discussion on the motion. Hearing none, he called for a vote. The motion PASSED.

A Young-Crowley motion moved that Kaci Roberts be named to fill the current vacancy of the Dance Vice President. President Devore stated that Kaci’s strength is not in dance but she is very familiar with GAHPERD and he feels that she will be more than able to assist Rebecca Collins (the new elect) with the planning and performance details of the Kaleidoscope program and dance sessions for our members. The motion PASSED.
A Klinkenborg-Ferrell motion moved that Emily Adams be approved as the American Heart Association Jump Rope for Heart and Hoops for Heart Coordinator for the coming year. The motion PASSED.

A Young-Hernandez motion moved that Dave Martinez be approved as the Advocacy Coordinator for 2017. President Devore shared that he anticipates adding an additional advocacy coordinator in the coming months. The motion PASSED.

President Devore discussed the need for our current divisions to develop councils to assist them with their work. He noted that the 2016 physical education division had a group of 4-5 teachers who communicated regularly. They accomplished several meaningful tasks. He challenged Health Vice President Tuten, General Vice President Sanderson and Dance Vice President Roberts to come up with some names and make the necessary contacts to make this happen. 
President Devore announced that he will appoint an ad hoc committee to work on the prospects of GAHPERD developing a Summer Leadership Development Program for future professionals and young teachers. The committee will determine if the project is feasible.

Announcements:

1. Board members were asked to turn in their goals for the coming year (developed during lunch).

2. The board conference call will take place at 4:00 p.m. on January 13th. Details for calling in will be shared prior to that time.
3. The next executive committee meeting will be held on Saturday, February 18, 2017 at 10:00 a.m. Location TBA.

The meeting adjourned at 4:13 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Kim Thompson
 Executive Director  

